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CLEVELAND PUBLIC LIBRARY 
Minutes of the Special Board Meeting 

August 9, 2018 
Trustees Room        Louis Stokes Wing 

12:00 Noon 
 
 
 
Present: Ms. Butts, Mr. Seifullah, Mr. Corrigan, Ms. 

Rodriguez, Mr. Hairston, Ms. Washington,  
Mr. Parker (arrived, 12:10 p.m.)     
 

Absent:  None 
 
 
Ms. Rodriguez called the Special Board Meeting to order 
at 12:03 p.m. 
 
Oath of Office for Reappointment of Maritza Rodriguez 
 
Mr. Corrigan administered the Oath of Office to Ms. 
Rodriguez who was reappointed by the Cleveland Board of 
Education on June 26, 2018 to a third full term on the 
Library Board, commencing on July 2, 2018 expiring on 
July 2, 2025.  
 
Ms. Rodriguez expressed her gratitude to the Board of 
Trustees and Library Administration for the  
opportunity to serve for another term.  
 
Motion to Temporarily Suspend the Regulations 
 
Ms. Rodriguez stated that because this is a Special 
Board Meeting and there was no Finance Committee Meeting 
and moved to temporarily suspend the Regulations  
of the Board of Trustees in Article IX and X requiring  
referral of resolutions to committees, to consider the 
following resolutions. Mr. Hairston seconded the motion, 
which passed unanimously by roll call vote. 
 
Resolution Authorizing Partnership Agreement with 
Experience Aviation, Inc.  
 
  (See pages 969-975) 
 
Ms. Rodriguez moved approval of the following 
resolution.  Ms. Washington seconded the motion, which 
passed unanimously by roll call vote. 
 

OATH OF OFFICE 
  Administered 

MOTION TO 
TEMPORARILY 
SUSPEND THE 
REGULATIONS 
  Approved 

RESOLUTION 
AUTHORIZING 
PARTNERSHIP 
AGREEMENT WITH 
EXPERIENCE 
AVIATION, INC. 
  Approved 



 947
 
 
WHEREAS, Experience Aviation Inc. is a Florida-based 
non-profit organization that was founded by Captain 
Barrington Irving with the mission of introducing young 
people to career opportunities in aviation and STEM-
related fields; and 
 
WHEREAS, Experience Aviation has developed a curriculum 
of hands-on workshops where students work together on 
projects such as assembling automobiles and small 
aircraft.  Experience Aviation has held successful 
workshops in several major cities including, Atlanta, 
Dallas, Detroit, Houston, and Miami; and 
 
WHEREAS, Experience Aviation has proposed a five-week 
program where twenty to thirty Cleveland Metropolitan 
School District (“CMSD”) students would work together 
under the guidance of a project engineer to assemble a 
vehicle at the Tri-C Campus; and 
 
WHEREAS,  Experience Aviation has approached the Library 
to consider a partnership whereby Experience Aviation 
will make the finished vehicle available to the 
Cleveland Public Library for various library programs 
and outreach opportunities, including the Library’s Mini 
Maker Faire,  in exchange for  the sum of $35,000; and 
 
WHEREAS, The Library finds that this partnership 
opportunity is consistent with its mission to be the 
center of learning for a diverse and inclusive 
community; now therefore be it 
 
RESOLVED, That the Board of Trustees authorizes the 
Executive Director, CEO, or his designee, to negotiate 
and execute a partnership agreement with Experience 
Aviation Inc. consistent with the terms of this 
Resolution in the amount of $35,000, with the 
expenditure being charged to the Founders fund account 
20380103-53710 (Professional Services), which agreement 
shall be subject to the approval of the Library’s Chief 
Legal Officer. 
 
Tena Wilson, Deputy Director, stated that Captain 
Barrington Irving, was introduced to the Library Board 
when he made a presentation at the Special Board Meeting 
on April 15, 2018. Captain Barrington founded Experience 
Aviation Inc. with the mission to introduce young people 
to career opportunities in aviation and STEM-related 
fields.  At that time, Captain Irving shared his vision  
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to bring a STEM program to Cleveland. Since then, we 
have been working with Captain Barrington, CMSD and Tri-
C to collaborate on a program in which students would 
literally build a car. 
  
Cleveland school students would work together under the 
guidance of a project engineer to assemble a vehicle and 
invited the Library to join in the partnership. Since 
then, partnerships have been confirmed.  CMSD has agreed 
to provide the students and a teacher who will accompany 
the students as they assemble the vehicle; Captain 
Irving and Experience Aviation will provide the training 
and the vehicle; and Max Hayes High School (as corrected 
by Aaron Mason, not Tri-C) will provide the venue.  
  
Ms. Wilson stated that the car will be on display at the 
Library’s Mini Maker Faire and for various library 
programs and outreach opportunities at branches. Those 
details will be confirmed. 
  
Ms. Wilson stated that this is an agreement for the 
Library’s portion of the project’s partnership to 
provide $35,000 to fund the project and bring the 
partnership together.  Each partner will have a role. 
  
In response to Ms. Butts’ inquiry, Mr. Mason confirmed 
that the vehicle would be built at Max Hayes and 
transported to the Library for the Mini Maker Faire. 
  
Mr. Mason stated that arrangements will be made with the 
students and event engineers for outreach programming at 
some of the branches. 
  
Ms. Washington asked if the Library was the only partner 
providing a financial contribution for this project. 
  
Ms. Wilson stated that CMSD is contributing $8,500 plus 
a teacher and noted that since the location has changed 
she was unsure of Tri-C’s portion of the partnership. 
  
Ms. Washington stated that the Library is contributing 
the bulk of the financial commitment for this project. 
  
Mr. Hairston stated that this project is close to 
$100,000.  When utilizing Cleveland Public Schools 
teachers, you must use union and it must be bid out.  In 
addition, full salaries must be paid.  They are in 
charge of recruitment and classroom management,  
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transportation, food and possible custodial fees.  CMSD 
will cover those costs.  Because Tri-C is rehabilitating 
many of their facilities, the tools will be boxed and 
moved to Max Hayes along with a professional person to 
work with the students to complete the project. 
  
Mr. Hairston concluded that this project was done in 
Detroit and he is confident that it can be done in 
Cleveland. 
  
Director Thomas stated two years ago, this was done at 
Tri-C and Captain Irving spoke with the young children 
and inspired them. This resolution authorizes the 
Library to enter into an agreement once it has been 
completed.  Although the agreement has not yet been 
finalized, it is very time sensitive to move forward and 
a decision could not wait until the September Board 
Meeting.  
  
Ms. Washington stated that Captain Irving’s presentation 
was phenomenal and applauds his efforts in working with 
the Library as well as CMSD. 
  
Ms. Washington stated that the clarification on how the 
finances were coming together was very helpful. 
  
Mr. Hairston stated that although contributions for CMSD 
and Tri-C are more in-kind, they are significant in the 
successful completion of this project. 
  
Ms. Rodriguez requested that the link below be reflected 
in the minutes to provide additional information 
regarding Captain Barrington Irving.  Director Thomas 
shared this video with the Board prior to Captain 
Irving’s presentation at the Special Board Meeting on 
April 15, 2018. 
 
https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=yUiTNFAG4_c 
 
Mr. Hairston stated the Cleveland School system has the 
responsibility for parental involvement as well as 
orientation.   
  
Mr. Hairston stated that the Library’s logo will be on 
the car as well as the name of every student who worked 
on the car. 
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Mr. Hairston stated that he is working with 
Congresswoman Fudge’s office on the NEO STREAM 
Conference.  If it is timely, the car will be brought to 
the NEO STREAM Conference and officially unveiled at 
there. 
 
Director Thomas stated that as we continue to work out 
details, we are comfortable about the Library’s 
interests as we move forward. 
 
Resolution Authorizing Preliminary Agreement with JKURTZ 
Architects LTD and SO-IL Office LTD for 
Preliminary Professional Design Services for the Martin 
Luther King, Jr., Branch  
 

(See pages 976-985) 
 
Ms. Rodriguez moved approval of the following 
resolution.  Mr. Seifullah seconded the motion, which 
passed unanimously by roll call vote. 
 
WHEREAS, On June 15, 2018, the Board of Trustees of the 
Cleveland Public Library approved the selection of SO-IL 
+ JKURTZ as the top-ranked, most qualified firms to 
provide design services for the design and construction 
of the new Martin Luther King, Jr. Branch, and 
authorized the Executive Director to enter into 
negotiations for an agreement; and 
 
WHEREAS, Library Administration has determined that it 
is necessary and advisable to enter into a preliminary 
agreement with SO-IL + JKURTZ to perform certain pre-
design and community engagement services which will 
assist in evaluating the competition design scheme, 
refining  the conceptual design, and defining the scope 
of services to be performed by SO-IL + JKURTZ in the 
full service design contract; and 
 
WHEREAS, SO-IL + JKURTZ have submitted a proposal for a 
three-month long research, feedback, and development 
coordination phase which will focus on developer input 
and coordination, library programming and service 
delivery, and community outreach and coordination, for a 
total fee of $103,525 plus reimbursable expenses 
estimated at $6,500.  Additionally, SO-IL + JKURTZ would 
credit 50% of their fee ($51,762.50) toward the cost of 
schematic design; and 

RESOLUTION 
AUTHORIZING 
PARTNERSHIP 
AGREEMENT WITH 
EXPERIENCE 
AVIATION, INC. 
  Approved 
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WHEREAS, This Board finds that the fee is fair and 
reasonable; now therefore be it  
 
RESOLVED, That the Board of Trustees authorizes the 
Executive Director, CEO or his designee, to negotiate 
and execute an agreement with SO-IL Office Ltd. and/or  
 
JKURTZ Architects Ltd., in an amount not-to-exceed 
$110,025, upon such terms and conditions as are approved 
by the Library’s Chief Legal Officer, and such other 
documents as are necessary or appropriate to effectuate 
the preliminary agreement in accordance with this 
Resolution, with the expenditure of $110,025 being 
charged to the Building and Repair fund account 
40176705-55300-10767 (Construction/Improvements). 
 
Jeremiah Swetel, Chief Operations Manager, stated that 
after the selection of SO-IL + JKURTZ as the top-ranked, 
most qualified firms to provide design services for the 
design and construction of the new Martin Luther King, 
Jr. Branch, preliminary discussions where held with the 
developer.  It was determined that the best approach in 
coordinating the different stakeholders such as the 
Library, community and Developer would be through a 
preliminary design reset.   
 
Mr. Swetel explained that although we are not completely 
discarding the concept that was recommended by the 
Selection Committee and approved by the Board, there are 
items that need to be coordinated with the Developer 
such as structural columns, common use spaces and shared 
spaces inside of the branch.  From a service 
perspective, we must determine how that space will 
function for our staff and ultimately how the branch 
will work for the community.  
 
There were a number of comments made regarding some 
functionality issues that did not necessarily work for 
the community.  Some of those comments were that the 
branch was not a stand-alone location and that it was a 
mixed-use structure.  We want to make sure that we re-
engage the community in this process.  We have a 
commitment from SO-IL + JKURTZ to help work through the 
process.  Shenise Johnson Thomas, Chief of External 
Relations and Development, and her team will help drive 
the process during the design reset and help pull all of 
the partners together resulting in a solid concept to 
move forward with a traditional design contract. 
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Mr. Swetel stated that this resets the stage allowing 
the community, staff and Developer to provide input. As 
a part of this design reset proposal, the design team 
will credit back to the Library 50% of the proposal fee 
in the standard traditional design package. Also, the 
agreement states that it is an “hourly not to exceed”.   
 
Therefore, if we do not use all of their time and are 
able to consolidate meetings, the Library may realize a 
savings in that area. 
 
Mr. Swetel stated that Joyce Dodrill, Chief Legal 
Officer, has also been working with SO-IL + JKURTZ on 
the contract for this preliminary reset. 
 
Ms. Dodrill stated that this would be a three month 
development contract and the proposed design fee amount 
is $103,525.  50% of that would be credited toward the 
schematic design fee.  This very simple agreement will 
be drafted based on their proposal and during this time 
we will look at negotiating the full architect agreement 
that covers the schematic design, design development and 
construction documents.   
 
Ms. Dodrill stated that one of the questions that we 
will be working on during this three month period is 
seeing how well the developer and architects work 
together in order to evaluate the Developers' and desire 
to use that same architect for their apartment building 
as the Library is using for the library branch design. 
 
Ms. Dodrill expressed that she had concerns about the 
Library and Developers using the same architects because 
of potential conflicts of interest.    However, there 
are potential financial savings and design consistency 
aspects to using the same architect that could outweigh 
the potential conflicts.  This three month period will 
give us time to evaluate all of that. 
 
Mr. Swetel stated that the potential to share a 
construction manager at risk and design services 
provides one button to push through the process. Their 
schedule has to be attached to ours from the beginning 
otherwise things will not fall into place.  From a 
scheduling perspective, this will put them on the same 
schedule as us and ties us together in this project. 
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Mr. Corrigan stated that the CM must be done on statute 
and picking a CM will be a similar process. 
 
Ms. Dodrill stated that it is in our bargaining 
agreement that the CM will be selected that way. 
 
Director Thomas stated that he wanted the Board to 
understand that while SO-IL + JKURTZ won the design 
competition, they have not been selected as our 
architect.  We can, however, work with them with the  
developers to observe how it will work.  While we work 
on the contract that we would work with SO-IL + JKURTZ, 
this provides an opportunity to see that the integrity 
that they displayed through the competition moves 
forward to our preliminary work with our developers.  If 
successful, we would move forward with them after our 
preliminary phase as our architect. 
 
Director Thomas stated that this also addresses the 
concern that the Board expressed about hearing the 
concerns of the community.  We went through a 
competition to discover who could create what we 
considered the best design for the Library.  That did 
not automatically make them our architect. 
 
In response to Ms. Butts’ inquiry, Ms. Dodrill stated 
that although we do not have an architect yet, we do 
have a contract. 
 
Ms. Dodrill stated that the statute says that if 
selected, the architect that we want to now try to 
negotiate a contract with and if the contract is very 
reasonable, we will come back to the Board and they will 
be our architect. 
 
Mr. Seifullah asked if the current site for the Martin 
Luther King, Jr. branch currently belongs to the 
Library. 
 
Ms. Dodrill stated that we would not transfer title 
until the very last second and we are ready to move into 
the new building.  
 
Mr. Corrigan stated that we are using the words “design 
reset” because the public gets the impression that the 
selection in the competition was the selection of the 
design and it wasn’t.  This was merely the competition 
to decide which team would be best to work with first.   
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Using the words “design reset” is a public relations 
move.  We are not changing the way we were always going 
to do this.  We are making it clear to the community and  
the public that picking them from the competition 
neither locked us in to their design nor architect. 
 
Mr. Corrigan stated that we have a right under that 
statute to negotiate a fair contract and if we are not 
satisfied we move to number 2 or number 3. 
 
Ms. Washington asked if there was a communications 
opportunity, perhaps on the Library’s website or another 
format, to announce that we want to go back to the 
community and hear what they want and need.   
 
Director Thomas stated that this is the follow up to the 
story written by Steve Litt and our preliminary 
agreement.  We are trying to go back and have the 
community give us input on what we have already done; 
understand the architect’s vision; and allow the 
opportunity to understand the community’s thoughts; and 
bringing in the developers and architects to have that 
discussion with the community.  
 
Director Thomas stated that we will put that story out 
and because of the story Steve Litt put out, he will 
want to put out a fuller story about how we are moving 
forward. 
 
Mr. Hairston asked for the projected timeline for the 
completion of this project. 
 
Mr. Swetel stated that the date for completion has not 
yet been determined.  Construction documents should be 
prepared by fourth quarter of 2019 and construction to 
begin in the spring of 2020. Approximately 16-18 months 
following, perhaps in 2021 or early 2022, the branch 
should be ready to open to the public. 
 
Mr. Swetel explained that there is quite a bit of work 
to be done as the structure has not been developed by 
the architect yet.  A part of the preliminary proposal 
is to get some clarification from the developers on the 
exact intended use is for the structure, timeframe and 
how that impacts our operations. 
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Ms. Washington asked at what point do we want to control 
our narrative rather than waiting for someone else to 
write it for us. 
 
Director Thomas stated that at the next Board Meeting, 
there will be a presentation on how to move forward and 
have that discussion with the community. 
 
Mr. Corrigan shared his recollection about the 
construction of the Justice Center and how the 
Commissioners lost control of the narrative relative to  
the project’s construction, budget, design issues and 
public relations implications. 
 
Mr. Swetel stated that with this concept reset, we are 
trying to find out where the developer is in their 
process and how to find some synergy in the common areas 
in the design concept that was selected in the 
competition and how we re-engage the community in this 
process.  This is a public/private partnership and we 
are going to help develop the narrative and will work 
with Ms. Johnson Thomas and her team to ensure that we 
are hitting all of the right community agencies and 
support groups.  If we are able to share some of the 
same professional services, then we will have no choice 
but to share that narrative to make sure that it works 
in the best interest of the Library. 
 
Mr. Swetel thanked Ms. Dodrill and her team for their 
work on the development agreement and stated that 
whatever direction is selected, we will continue to 
consider what is in the best interest of the Library.  
 
Resolution to Revise Human Resources Manual  
 
Ms. Rodriguez moved approval of the following 
resolution.  Ms. Butts seconded the motion, which passed 
unanimously by roll call vote. 
 
WHEREAS, Pursuant to Section 121.2 of the Human 
Resources Manual, the Board of Library Trustees must 
approve all changes to the Human Resources Manual; and 
 
WHEREAS, The Cleveland Public Library acknowledges that 
there are certain instances where allowing an employee 
to receive paid vacation in his or her first six (6) 
months of employment is appropriate and in the Library’s 
best interests; and 

RESOLUTION TO 
REVISE THE 
HUMAN 
RESOURCES 
MANUAL 
  Approved 
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WHEREAS, The Library Administration recommends that 
Section 371 of the Human Resources Manual be revised to 
allow the Director to authorize paid vacation during an  
employee’s first six months of employment by updating 
the Vacation Time General Policy to provide as follows:  
 
COMPENSATION PRACTICES – 300 
VACATION TIME – 370 
 
GENERAL POLICY – 371 
 
Vacation time for full-time employees (and for part-time 
regular employees on a pro-rated basis) accumulates from 
the first day of employment. No vacation may be taken 
during the first six months of employment unless 
authorized by the Executive Director of the Library. 
 
371.1 With the exception of vacation time authorized 
by the Executive Director of the Library, vacation time 
may not be taken until it is earned. Vacations may be 
taken at any time during the year with the approval of 
the department or agency head. In the scheduling of 
vacations, the requirements of the Library shall take 
precedence over the personal wishes of the employee. 
 
371.2 Effective January 1, 1976, up to 150% of the 
annual accumulation of vacation time may be carried 
forward from one year to the next. Any time in excess 
will be lost. 
 
371.3 In extraordinary circumstances, employees may 
request that excess vacation time be carried forward, 
and if the department or agency head concurs, the 
Executive Director of the Library may grant the request. 
Likewise, upon petition of a department or agency head 
and with the approval of the Executive Director of the 
Library, excess vacation time may be carried forward as 
the needs of the Library require. 
 
Now therefore be it, 
 
RESOLVED, That the Cleveland Public Library Board of 
Trustees hereby approves the proposed revision to the 
Human Resources Manual to update the Vacation Time 
General Policy, Section 371, as set forth above in this 
Resolution, to become effective July 1, 2018. 
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Joyce Dodrill, Chief Legal Officer, stated that this 
revision of the Human Resources Manual addresses on the 
section which currently prohibits new employees from 
taking any type of vacation during the first six months  
of their employment. This revision will give the 
Executive Director the authority to negotiate as a part 
of an offer for a new employee.  For example, if the new 
employee already has a vacation scheduled, this revision 
will give the Director some flexibility to allow the new 
employee to take vacation within the first six months. 
 
In response to Ms. Washington’s inquiry, Ms. Dodrill 
stated that this revision was prompted by a situation 
involving Jeremiah Swetel, Chief Operations Officer. 
 
Ms. Rodriguez stated that the County recently did 
something similar.  If an employee had the time and it 
was transferred, the employee could take the requested 
vacation time. 
 
Director Thomas stated that without this revision, if an 
employee had the time and had not been in their new 
position for six months, they would have to take the 
time unpaid. 
 
Mr. Seifullah asked if this revision had any effect on 
sick leave. 
 
Ms. Dodrill explained that this revision is strictly for 
vacation time. 
 
Carrie Krenicky, Chief Financial Officer, stated that 
although sick time could be carried over from a previous 
employer vacation time cannot. 
 
Resolution to Ratify and Approve the Purchase of 
Insurance Coverage for Policies Effective August 1, 2018  
 

(See pages 986-998) 
 
Mr. Seifullah moved approval of the following 
resolution.  Mr. Corrigan seconded the motion, which 
passed unanimously by roll call vote 
 
WHEREAS, On September 21, 2017, the Board of Library 
Trustees authorized the renewal of the insurance 
packages stated within this Resolution for four, one-
year renewal periods commencing on August 1, 2018,  

RESOLUTION 
TO RATIFY AND 
APPROVE THE 
PURCHASE OF 
INSURANCE 
COVERAGE 
FOR POLICIES 
EFFECTIVE 
AUGUST 1, 2018  
  Approved 
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provided terms, conditions, and pricing remained 
comparable to the current programs and consistent with 
then current market conditions; and  
 
WHEREAS,  On June 19, 2018, the Board of Library 
Trustees authorized the Executive Director to make the 
final determination to accept the insurance package that 
provides the best coverage for the lowest overall cost, 
for a total annual premium for all policies not to 
exceed $479,020, and the coverage purchased would be  
presented for ratification by the Board of Library  
Trustees at their next regularly scheduled meeting; and 
 
WHEREAS, McGowan Insurance, the Library’s insurance 
broker, sought proposals from other carriers for general 
liability, commercial auto, umbrella liability, and 
excess liability policies because our incumbent carrier 
had proposed a rate increase for 2018-2019; and 
 
WHEREAS, Library Administration reviewed and 
recommended the following proposed renewal policies 
providing coverage to meet the Library’s risk needs at 
cost effective premiums: 
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WHEREAS, The Library’s Executive Director is authorized 
to accept the Property, General Liability, Automotive, 
Excess Liability, Crime, Cyber Liability and Public 
Officials and Employment Practices Liability as 
presented by McGowan for coverage effective August 1, 
2018; and  
 
WHEREAS, The combined annual proposed renewal premiums 
yielded a 2% savings (or $8,336) compared to the 
expiring program premiums, and an 11% savings (or 
$50,009) compared to the incumbent renewal premiums; now 
therefore be it 
 
 

Coverage  Expiring 
Premium 

Incumbent Carrier  Incumbent 
Renewal 

Proposed Carrier  Proposed 
Renewal 

Property,  
including Boiler & 
Machinery 

$209,200  Affiliated FM  $218,300 
(not‐to‐
exceed) 

Affiliated FM  $218,300 
(not‐to‐
exceed) 

General Liability, 
including Employee 
Benefits and separate 
Employers Liability, Abuse 
and Molestation and Law 
Enforcement policies 

$54,674 
(annualized) 

Philadelphia 
Indemnity 
Insurance Company 

$79,973  Liberty Mutual 
Insurance 
Company 

$45,095 

Commercial Auto  $34,866 
(annualized) 

Philadelphia 
Indemnity 
Insurance Company 

$33,407  Liberty Mutual 
Insurance 
Company 

$39,274 

$10 million Excess 
Liability 

$30,251  Philadelphia 
Indemnity 
Insurance Company 

$39,341  Liberty Mutual 
Insurance 
Company 

$18,343 

$15 million Excess 
Liability over $10 million 
Excess Liability 

$15,150  Ohio Casualty 
Insurance Company 

$15,150  Travelers 
Insurance 
Company 

$15,150 

Crime  $9,850  Travelers Casualty 
and Surety 
Company of 
America 

$9,850  Travelers Casualty 
and Surety 
Company of 
America 

$9,850 

Cyber Liability  $14,324  Illinois National 
Insurance Company 
‐ AIG 

$13,965  Illinois National 
Insurance 
Company ‐ AIG 

$13,965 

Public Officials and 
Employment Practices 
Liability 

$44,299 
(annualized) 

Illinois National 
Insurance Company 
‐ AIG 

$44,301  Illinois National 
Insurance 
Company ‐ AIG 

$44,301 

Total Premium  $412,614    $454,287    $404,278 
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RESOLVED, That the Board of Library Trustees ratifies 
the decision to purchase Property, General Liability, 
Automotive, Excess Liability, Crime, Cyber Liability and 
Public Officials Liability and Employment Practices 
Liability Insurance through McGowan & Co., Inc. for the 
second year’s premium not-to-exceed $404,278 for the 
period August 1, 2018 through August 1, 2019; and be it 
further  
 
RESOLVED, That it is the intention of this Board to 
renew the insurance packages stated within this 
Resolution for three, one-year renewal periods 
commencing on August 1, 2019, provided terms, 
conditions, and pricing remain comparable to the current 
programs and consistent with then current market 
conditions. 
 
Carrie Krenicky, Chief Financial Officer, stated that 
the Library’s annual premium for all of its policies 
totaling $412,614 expired on August 1, 2018.  The 
incumbent carriers who quoted us on our current policies 
came back with a quote of $454,287.  Our insurance agent 
put it back out for our General Liability, Automotive 
and Excess Liability and we chose to go with another 
carrier for those policies.  That total renewal is 
$404,278. 
 
Ms. Krenicky stated that we do not have a firm number 
yet on our Property coverage because we are waiting to 
add the State of Ohio Computer Center as a location that 
will insure about $300,000 worth of equipment. Although 
we are not sure, it should not exceed $218,300 for the 
property insurance.  That was an overall flat renewal as 
well because we are adding additional locations that 
will increase that premium. 
 
Ms. Rodriguez asked for an explanation for the 
significant reduction in price of liability insurance. 
 
Ms. Krenicky stated that Philadelphia was charging the 
Library a surcharge of an increase of 30% because of our 
Safety & Protective Services officers using pepper foam 
gel.  Because we are going with another carrier, we will 
not be surcharged. We are moving from Philadelphia for 
General Liability to Liberty Mutual. 
 
Ms. Rodriguez asked if Liberty Mutual was aware of our 
use of the pepper foam gel. 
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Ms. Krenicky confirmed that Liberty Mutual is aware of 
the pepper foam gel.  Philadelphia has read all of our 
Board minutes including incident reports which indicate 
that none of the Library’s officers have ever taken the 
pepper foam gel out of their holsters yet.  Our agent 
has gone back several times and tried to get 
Philadelphia to requote us. 
 
Mr. Corrigan stated that once an incident has happened 
with another covered insured and has decided on a 
company-wide policy of not taking that risk on again. 
 
Resolution to Ratify Agreement for Purchase of Natural 
Gas  
 
Mr. Seifullah moved approval of the following 
resolution.  Mr. Corrigan seconded the motion, which 
passed unanimously by roll call vote 
 
WHEREAS, On October 17, 2017, the Board of Library 
Trustees ratified the agreement entered into by the 
Executive Director on September 21, 2017 with Ohio Gas & 
Electric for natural gas at the rate of $3.15 per MCF 
for a 12 month term from November 2017 through November 
2018; and 
 
WHEREAS, On June 19, 2018 the Board of Library Trustees 
authorized the Executive Director or his designee to 
enter into a new agreement commencing November 2018, 
through North Shore Energy Consulting, LLC, with natural 
gas suppliers that have the best fixed rates for periods 
of time up to and including 24 months, provided the 
rates do not exceed the rate of $3.00 per MCF for a 12-
month term or $3.20 per MCF for a 24-month term; and 
 
WHEREAS, The Library received, through its energy 
broker, North Shore Energy Consulting, LLC, a quote with 
Volunteer Energy Services, Inc. to supply natural gas 
for a 12 month term at a rate of $2.79 per MCF 
commencing in November of 2018; and  
 
WHEREAS, On June 19, 2018, the Library’s Director 
executed the agreement with Volunteer Energy Services, 
Inc. at the rate of $2.79 per MCF effective from 
November 1, 2018 through October 31, 2019 in order to 
lock in the rate and avoid market increases before 
November; now therefore be it 
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  Approved 
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RESOLVED, That the Board of Library Trustees hereby 
ratifies the agreement entered into by the Library on 
June 19, 2018 with Volunteer Energy Services, Inc. for 
natural gas at the rate of $2.79 per MCF for a 12 month 
term from November 1, 2018 through October 31, 2019.  
 
Mr. Corrigan asked if the Library has worked with North 
Shore Energy Consulting, LLC in the past. 
 
Carrie Krenicky, Chief Financial Officer, stated that 
the Library has worked with North Shore Energy 
Consulting, LLC within the last three years. 
 
Mr. Corrigan asked for background on Volunteer Energy 
Services, Inc. 
 
Ms. Krenicky stated that Volunteer Energy Services, Inc. 
is a local supplier that can get gas from Ohio and the 
Library has worked with them before.  
 
Resolution to Amend Resolution Approving Reduced 
Guaranteed Maximum Price Amendment to Agreement with 
Regency Construction Services, Inc. for Safe, Warm and 
Dry Construction Project  
 
Ms. Rodriguez moved approval of the following 
resolution.  Mr. Hairston seconded the motion, which 
passed unanimously by roll call vote. 
 
WHEREAS, In May 2018, the Board of Trustees of the 
Cleveland Public Library adopted a resolution approving 
an amendment to the Agreement between the Cleveland 
Public Library and Regency Construction Services, Inc., 
reducing the Guaranteed Maximum Price from $4,447,792.57 
to $4,148,143.75 to remove the Rockport Branch from the  
scope of the work, and to place the funds allocated to 
Rockport into the Owner’s Contingency; and  
 
WHEREAS, The revisions to the amount of the Guaranteed 
Maximum Price in that Resolution failed to include some 
change orders which had not yet been processed at the 
time of the Resolution.  Therefore, it is necessary to 
correct the prior Resolution to reflect the correct 
amount of the Guaranteed Maximum Price after removing 
the Rockport Branch from the scope of work:  now 
therefore be it  
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RESOLVED, That the Resolution adopted by this Board on 
May 22, 2018 be amended to reflect that the total change 
orders approved as of the date of the Resolution had 
increased the GMP by $36,675.36 (instead of $21,961.26), 
thus increasing the GMP from $4,425,831.31 to 
$4,462,506.67 (instead of $4,447,792.57); now therefore 
be it further 
 
RESOLVED, That the Resolution be further amended to 
reflect that the Board of Library Trustees authorized 
the Executive Director, CEO or his designee to enter 
into and execute an amendment to the Agreement between 
the Cleveland Public Library and Regency Construction 
Services, Inc. reducing the Guaranteed Maximum Price 
from $4,462,506.67 to $4,156,924.21 (instead of to 
$4,148,143.75); and be it further 
 
RESOLVED, That the Resolution further reflect that the 
Owner’s Contingency and Permit Fund be increased by 
$305,582.46 (instead of $299,648.82) to pay the costs 
resulting from changes and additions to the Project 
which may be made in the future by the Library, and 
which are not included in the GMP. All other provisions 
of the May 22, 2018 Resolution which have not been 
amended by this Resolution shall remain in full force 
and effect.  
 
Mr. Corrigan asked for an explanation of why Rockport 
was removed from the Safe, Warm and Dry list. 
 
Joyce Dodrill, Chief Legal Officer, stated that Rockport 
was removed from the list because the Library received a 
grant for the Best Buy Teen Tech Center at which there 
will be a grand opening.  We did not want to close this 
branch down while the Teen Tech Center was open. 
 
Ms. Butts asked for a status of the Teen Tech Center. 
 
Jeremiah Swetel, Chief Operating Officer, stated that we 
are in the process of installing the sound booth and 
doors; vinyl floors; and the electrical part of the 
project will begin tomorrow.  These items should be 
complete by the September 12th deadline. 
 
In response to Ms. Rodriguez’ inquiry, Tracy Martin, 
Director of Development, confirmed that there will be a 
Grand Opening for the Rockport Teen Tech Center on 
September 12, 2018. 
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Mr. Corrigan noted that the change orders are still less 
than ¾ of 1%. 
 
Resolution to Accept the State Library of Ohio LSTA 
Discretionary Grants for the Ohio Library for the Blind 
and Physically Disabled (OLBPD)  
 

(See pages 999-1002) 
 
Mr. Seifullah moved approval of the following 
resolution.  Ms. Washington seconded the motion, which 
passed unanimously by roll call vote 
 
WHEREAS, Two grants of $4,999 each, one grant of 
$4,781.50 and one grant of $1,029.50, for a total of 
$15,809, from Library Services and Technology Act (LSTA) 
FY 2017 carryover funds, has been approved for the 
Cleveland Public Library for the period of August 1, 
2018 through September 30, 2018, conditional upon formal 
approval of the Board of Library Trustees in September; 
and 
 
WHEREAS, These grants are to assist with costs 
associated with the purchase of a Braille Embosser and 
local duplication media and supplies for the Ohio 
Library for the Blind and Physically Disabled; now 
therefore be it 
 
RESOLVED, That the Board of Library Trustees accepts the 
State Library of Ohio LSTA discretionary grants totaling 
$15,809 for the Ohio Library for the Blind and 
Physically Disabled (OLBPD) to be paid from LSTA FY 2017 
carryover funds; and be it further 
 
RESOLVED, That the President of the Board, the Executive 
Director, CEO or his designee, are authorized to enter 
into and execute such agreements and instruments as may 
be necessary or appropriate to effectuate the terms and 
conditions of this Resolution, which agreements and 
instruments shall be subject to the approval of the 
Library’s Chief Legal Officer; and be it further 
 
RESOLVED, That the Board of Library Trustees expresses 
its appreciation to the State Library of Ohio. 
 
Ms. Rodriguez asked for additional information about the 
Braille Embosser. 
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John Skrtic, Director of Public Services stated that the 
braille embosser creates actual braille for patrons who 
read it.  The Ohio Library for the Blind and Physically 
Disabled previously had a braille embosser that was out 
of date.  The braille embosser will provide more 
opportunities for our patrons to enjoy more local 
authors. 
 
Resolution to Accept Grant from the Cleveland Foundation 
for HotSpot Lending Program  
 

(See pages 1003-1006) 
 
Mr. Seifullah moved approval of the following 
resolution.  Mr. Corrigan seconded the motion, which 
passed unanimously by roll call vote 
 
WHEREAS, The Cleveland Foundation, established in 1914, 
has a mission to enhance the lives of all residents of 
Greater Cleveland, now and for generations to come, by 
working together to address community needs through 
grantmaking, and provide leadership on key community 
issues; and 
 
WHEREAS, The Cleveland Public Library applied for a 
grant to establish an internet hotspot lending program 
allowing patrons to check out mobile internet hotspot 
devices at all branches, including Main at the agreed 
upon amounts of 20 per branch and 60 at Main Library; 
and  
 
WHEREAS,  The Cleveland Foundation agreed to grant the 
Library $70,000 to implement a mobile hotspot lending 
program; and 
 
WHEREAS, Library Administration has determined the need 
to move forward with this program prior to receiving 
grant funds paying from the Library Materials current 
appropriation in the General Fund under the project code 
12962 (HotSpot Lending) for tracking purposes; now 
therefore be it 
 
RESOLVED, The Cleveland Public Library Board of 
Trustees, pursuant to the authority set forth in R.C. 
§3375.40(K), hereby accepts a grant from The Cleveland 
Foundation, in the amount of $70,000 for the grant 
period July 1, 2018 through June 30, 2019; and be it 
further 
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RESOLVED, That the Executive Director, CEO, or his 
designee, is authorized to enter into and execute such 
agreements and instruments as may be necessary or 
appropriate, including those in excess of $25,000.00, to 
effectuate the terms and conditions of the Grant and 
this Resolution, which agreements and instruments shall 
be subject to the approval of the Library’s Chief Legal 
Officer. 
 
Ms. Washington for additional information about the 
mobile internet hotspot device.   
 
Mr. Corrigan stated that the mobile internet hotspot 
device is a separate device that works wirelessly to 
access an internet wi-fi connection. 
 
Ms. Washington asked for more information on the 
partnership and proposed outcomes. 
 
Director Thomas stated that the Library would be 
partnering with CMHA to get the information out to 
community agencies where there is the most need for 
these mobile internet hotspot devices.  35% of the City 
of Cleveland have less internet access than others; 
especially those who live in CMHA housing.  Community 
agencies can help inform residents that mobile internet 
hotspot devices are available to be checked out at the 
Library.  
 
Discussion continued about the Library’s significant 
partnership with CMHA and how the Library has been very 
useful in sharing information about CMHA housing 
applications. 
 
Director Thomas stated that in the original partnership 
with CMHA, they would have the hotspots and we would 
train the students on how to use the internet properly.  
After the Cleveland Foundation learned of these efforts, 
conversations continued about making hotspots available 
in libraries. 
 
Director Thomas stated the CCPL is getting funded by the 
Cleveland Foundation to also provide hotspots in some of 
their library branches.  Cleveland Public Library will 
have hotspots in all branch locations. 
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Amendment to Fines and Fees Schedule 
 

(See page 1007) 
 
Mr. Seifullah moved approval of the following 
resolution.  Mr. Corrigan seconded the motion, which 
passed unanimously by roll call vote 
 
WHEREAS, The State Auditor requires that the fines and 
fees assessed by Cleveland Public Library be approved by 
the Board of Library Trustees; and 
 
WHEREAS, The Fines and Fees Schedule (“Schedule”) is 
revised and updated, as needed from time to time, to 
provide greater clarity and definition to library 
operations and services; and  
 
WHEREAS, The introduction of the internet hotspot 
lending program requires adding fees to Part A of the 
Schedule; now therefore be it  
 
RESOLVED, That the Board of Library Trustees approves 
the revised Fines and Fees Schedule, as attached, to be 
effective September 1, 2018. 
 
Ms. Washington asked what happens to patrons who accrue 
fines over extended periods of time. 
 
Director Thomas stated that after a patron has reached a 
maximum limit of fines, that patron is then turned over 
to collections. The Library works with Unique 
Collections to recover the materials or collect the 
fines.  There is a maximum fine on each item and they 
are charged a $15 fee for account referral to Unique. 
 
Joyce Dodrill, Chief Legal Officer, stated that patrons 
only go to collections if there account is over $25. 
 
Director Thomas noted that the only change in the Fines 
and Fees Schedules is that we included the mobile 
internet hotspot devices. 
 
Executive Session 
 
Ms. Rodriguez moved to adjourn into Executive Session 
for discussion of personnel matters.  Mr. Corrigan 
seconded the motion, which passed unanimously by roll 
call vote. 

AMENDMENT 
TO FINES AND 
FEES 
SCHEDULE 
  Approved 
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The Board adjourned into Executive Session at 1:06 p.m. 
 
Mr. Corrigan moved to adjourn to the Regular Board 
Meeting.  Ms. Rodriguez seconded the motion, which 
passed unanimously by roll call vote. 
 
The Board Regular Board Meeting resumed at 2:06 p.m.  
 
Ms. Rodriguez adjourned the Regular Board Meeting at 
2:07 p.m. 
 
 
  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
_____________________  _______________________ 
Maritza Rodriguez   Thomas D. Corrigan 
President     Secretary 
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